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114. Perhaps most importantly, the Board in 2004 was unable to find a labour relations purpose for issuing a 

single-employer declaration, writing as follows (at para 32). 

There has been no evidence presented that would convince the Board that the ILWU’s 
bargaining or bargained rights are in any way being eroded, avoided or otherwise threatened by 
the relationship between Seaspan and the SCIC and the manner in which they each operate. 

115. Today, there is abundant evidence that Seaspan has exploited a superficial distinction between it and its 

wholly owned and controlled subsidiary to (i) punish a group of employees for exercising their 

collectively bargained rights and (ii) erode the bargaining unit to which these employees belonged.  In 

short, there is today a clear labour relations purpose for issuing a single-employer declaration.  Since all 

five prerequisite Murray Hill criteria are established, the Board ought to exercise its discretion under s. 

35. 

A merger of bargaining units is justified and necessary 

116. In addition to a declaration that Seaspan and SFC constitute a single employer under s. 35 of the Code, 

the Guild ultimately seeks a merger of the current bargaining units into a single bargaining unit 

governed by a comprehensive, federally regulated Seaspan Collective Agreement.  As Seaspan’s 

treatment of the Affected Employees illustrates, the current bifurcated arrangement has allowed and will 

continue to allow Seaspan to exploit an artificial labour relations distinction in order to erode or 

otherwise manipulate bargaining units, to punish or otherwise intimidate any employees who assert 

their collectively bargained rights, or both.  To this end, the Guild requests that the Board exercise its 

power under s. 18.1 of the Code to review the two bargaining units. 

117. Given the similarity of work performed by Seaspan and SFC officers, and given that in many key 

respects Seaspan already treats Seaspan and SFC officers as a homogenous group, a merger of the two 

bargaining units is not only possible, it is practical.  To the extent that the two collective agreements 

contemplate different vessels and operations, the Guild submits that any potential conflicts can be easily 

resolved by adding vessel-specific and/or operation-specific schedules to the single collective 

agreement.  All this can and should be done without affecting the seniority rights or job security of 

employees in either of the existing units.  

118. Finally, it is noted that the two collective agreements have expired and are subject to collective 

bargaining. 
















